
The Chronicle - 10/10/2019 Page : 01

Copyright (c)2019 Chronicle Media LLC 10/10/2019
October 10, 2019 3:09 pm (GMT +4:00) Powered by QContent

the Chronicle
Serving the Communities of Eastern Connecticut Since 1877

Vol. 136 No. 239                                                                             Thursday, October 10, 2019                                                                         Newsstand $1.00

Mailing Address: P.O. Box 229, 
Willimantic, CT 06226.

Location: 322 Main St., Unit 1-1B, 
Willimantic, a quarter-mile east of 
the Frog Bridge intersection.

To Subscribe: 860-423-8466 or 
delivery@theChronicle.com

Report News: 860-423-8466, ext. 
3337 or news@theChronicle.com

Contacting the Chronicle

Willington     First selectman  
urges vigilance in latest wave  
of vehicle break-ins  |  Page 2

  WNBA     Connecticut 
Sun battle Mystics for 
title tonight  |  Page 9

  Arts & Entertainment       
We Banjo 3 will take the stage  
at UConn’s Jorgensen  |  Page 14

Inside Around town
Baked fish dinner, 6 p.m. Friday 
at the First Congregational 
Church of Coventry. See more 
calendar on Page 3.

Abby .............................6
Classified ....................11
Comics .........................6
Editorial ........................5
Features ............ 6, 13-14
Horoscopes ...................6
Local News .............. 2-3
Nation/World ............ 7-8
Obituaries .....................4
Public Notices ............11
Sports ..................... 9-11
State .......................... 7-8
Television .....................7
Weather ........................2

Lotteries
WEDNESDAY

Mid-Day 3: 6-0-2
Mid-Day 4: 8-3-5-6

Play 3: 6-3-5
Play 4: 8-0-5-0

Cash 5: 1-10-13-18-25
Powerball

5-18-33-43-65/2

Best Gas 
Price

A-1 Main      2.39
Shell Main  2.49
Mobil Boston Post 2.49
Valero Main    2.55

— Gasbuddy.com

Fire dept. merger takes step forward
LISA MASSICOTTE

CHRONICLE STAFF WRITER

COVENTRY — The North  
Coventry Volunteer Fire De-
partment has voted to coop-
erate in a potential merger 
with the Coventry Volunteer 
Fire Association.

The decision was announ-
ced Monday at Coventry’s 
town council meeting.

“That’s something very ex- 
citing to everyone sitting 

here,” Coventry Town Coun-
cil Chairperson Joan Lewis 
said Monday after she an- 
nounced the news.

Essentially, the NCVFD’s 
vote endorsed the fire transi-
tion study committee’s struc-
ture of how to go forward 
and they would join with 
the town department team, 
according to Coventry Town 
Manager John Elsesser.

“We know this (merger) 

is not going to happen over-
night, the (fire transition 
study) committee will still 

meet to complete its work 
and both agreements with the 
fire departments have to be 

updated and renewed with 
the town council,” Lewis 
said.

In 2017, the CVFA had 
already voted to participate
and relinquish its state license
for ambulance services to the
town, according to Stephen
Pacholski, chairman of the
transition committee.

Emergency medical ser-
vices have now been operat-
ing under the town since July
2018 — under the Station

Willimantic car fire knocked down

ECSU domestic violence event  
honors slain student’s memory

CLAIRE GALVIN
CHRONICLE STAFF WRITER

WILLIMANTIC — Basket- 
ball players, fashion models  
and legislators all united  
around one main goal Thurs-
day at Eastern Connecticut 
State University — silencing 
domestic violence.

The first Alyssiah Wiley 
End Relationship Violence 
Basketball Tournament was 
held Wednesday afternoon at 
ECSU.

But this was way more 
than just a hoops event.

While the tournament was  
held in the Geissler Gym-
nasium, events and activities 
related to Wiley and domes-

tic violence prevention were 
held in the Student Center.

Wiley, of West Haven, was 
an Eastern sophomore in 
2013. When her relationship 
with boyfriend, Jermaine 
Richards, turned violent, she 
attempted to end it. 

Instead, Richards ended 
her life and left her remains 
less than 2 miles from his 
Bridgeport home. In March 
2018, Richards was found 
guilty of murder and sen-
tenced to 60 years in prison.

This basketball tournament 
was the first event of its kind 
and organizers hope it can 

UC to redirect 
donations of 
opioid maker

JENNIFER MCDERMOTT 
AND COLLIN BINKLEY 

ASSOCIATED PRESS

STORRS — The University 
of Connecticut will redi-
rect some of the money it 
received from the family 
that owns OxyContin maker 
Purdue Pharma to support 
addiction research and edu-
cation at the school, univer-
sity officials said Wednesday.

The university, which says 
it received about $4.5 mil-
lion from members of the 
Sackler family between 1985 
and 2014, will redirect all 
the unspent money except 
for a donation that supports 
a regenerative engineering 
lab, UConn spokeswoman 
Stephanie Reitz said.

The lab’s funding covers 
salaries for staff jobs that 
would otherwise have to be 
cut, she said.

“That would have been 
unfair to them and the import-
ant research they are support-
ing,” she said. “UConn is 
now in the process of repro-
gramming the other funds 
received from Sackler gifts 

to be used for addiction 
research and education.”

The announcement comes
a week after an AP review
revealed universities around
the world have accepted 
more than $60 million from
Sackler family foundations
since 2013, even as fami-
ly members faced lawsuits
related to the opioid crisis. 

No schools have indicated
they have any plans to return 
the money.

UConn’s decision to redi-
rect the funding follows a
similar move at Brown
University, which said in
late September it will steer
remaining donations from the
Sackler Foundation to Rhode 
Island nonprofit groups that 
treat opioid addiction.

UConn’s gifts were not 
detailed in tax and chari-
ty records reviewed by the
AP and mostly came before
2013. 

The donations have sup-
ported research in a wide 
range of scientific fields, 
along with several campus 
art programs.

The university didn’t
immediately say how much
of the funding is remaining. 

It was planning to make a
formal announcement once
the money was redirected, 
spokesman Mike Enright
said.Fashion Forward members hug Martin at the event, which 

raised awareness of domestic violence in honor of Wiley, who 
was slain by an abusive boyfriend. Rebecca Ingoglia | For the Chronicle

We know this (merger) is not going to happen overnight, the 
(fire transition study) committee will still meet to complete its 
work and both agreements with the fire departments have to 
be updated and renewed with the town council.

Coventry Town Council Chairperson Joan Lewis
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CLAIRE GALVIN
CHRONICLE STAFF WRITER

WILLIMANTIC — Local  
firefighters responded to an  
intense vehicle fire Wednes-
day just off Main Street that 
also damaged a garage.

According to Willimantic 
Fire Department Capt. Kevin 
Theriault, the department re- 
sponded to a vehicle fire at  
19 Arnolds Lane shortly be- 
fore 1 p.m. on Wednesday.

Willimantic Fire Depart-
ment Chief Marc Scrivener 
said the call for the first-
alarm fire assignment came 
in at 12:43 p.m.

The fire began in the gar-
age, where a Jeep was being 
worked on.

Theriault said, when the 
battery was reconnected and 
the engine started, the car 
burst into flames. 

By the time 911 was called 
Fire crews from Willimantic and Mansfield tend to a vehicle fire in a garage in Willimantic 
Wednesday afternoon. Courtesy of Willimantic Fire Department

Members of the Eastern Connecticut State University club Fashion Forward put on a fashion show in honor of late student 
Alyssiah Wiley Wednesday while Alyssiah’s mother, Corrinna, Martin gives a standing ovation.  Rebecca Ingoglia | For the Chronicle

Sackler family 
has donated 
about $4.5M 
to university
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Obituaries

TO PLACE AN OBITUARY:  CLASSIFIED DEPT. AT 860-423-8466, ext. 3363, OR 860-423-8466, ext. 3337  AFTER 5 P.M. ON FRIDAYS

Dorothea “Dot” Lee
WILLIMANTIC

Dorothea “Dot” Lee of 
Willimantic CT, age 92 passed 
peacefully on October 6th, 
surrounded by loved ones.  

Dot Lee born 4/11/1927  
was predeceased by her hus-
band, Robert Lee, her sister, 
Marion Martin and her hus-
band, Jack, and her daughter, 
Dorothy Milhomme.  

She is survived by her grand-
children, Lori Armentano of 
Cromwell, Connie Poulin of 
Lebanon, Duane Milhomme 
of Willimantic, and Melissa 
Miller of Willington, her son-
in-law, Dennis Milhomme 
of Willimantic, nephews, 
David and Peter Nohiemer, 
and nieces, Diana West and 
Diana Eichler. She also leaves 
behind the joy of her life her 
great-grandchildren, Ashley 
Tierinni, Rachal Conley, 
and Hunter Poulin and her 
great great-grandchildren, 
Braydon, Dakota, and Elliot.  

Dot worked for years at 
Electro Motive but was best 
known for her years as the 

“lunch lady” at Woolworth’s 
lunch counter in Willimantic. 
Everyone knew when Dot 
was working as her laughter 
could be heard as soon as you 
entered the store.  

After Woolworth was 
closed Dot retired and 
enjoyed spending time with 
her husband, her family, and 
her bingo friends.  

In  2006, Dot entered St. 
Joseph’s Living Center, which 
became her second family.  
She loved to share her choc-
olates with the nursing staff 
and her strawberry sundaes 
from Dairy Queen. She spent 
her days at St. Joseph’s vol-
unteering, attending all the 
activities, building puzzles, 
going on day trips, strolling 
the halls checking on every-
one, and attending  Mass. Her 
smile and infectious laugh 
was loved by everyone.  

The family would like to 
express their heartfelt grati-
tude to the staff at St. Joseph’s 
Living Center for their care 
and support. She truly thought 
of everyone there as fami-
ly.  The family would also 
like to thank Bruce John, who 
brought music and love to her, 
and called her his Gram. 

Funeral arrangements will 
be handled by Potter Funeral 
Home. Burial will be private 
with a Celebration of Life to 
be held in the future.  

In lieu of flowers, donations 
can be made to St. Joseph’s 
Living Center Chapel, 14 Club 
Road, Windham, CT  06280.

Owner of B-17 in deadly 
crash seeks support to 
renew FAA exemption

A crowd 
takes a 
look at 
the B-17 
‘Nine-O-
Nine’ in 
Sacra-
mento, 
Calif., 
in this 
June 
2018 file 
photo. 
AP

DAVID OWENS
HARTFORD COURANT

A week after its World War 
II B-17G bomber crashed at 
Bradley International Airport 
in Windsor Locks, killing 
seven and injuring seven, the 
foundation that owned the 
aircraft has taken to social 
media to ask for support as 
it seeks to renew the Federal 
Aviation Administration rule 
exemption that allows it to 
charge for rides aboard its 
historic aircraft.

In a letter emailed to support-
ers and posted to its Facebook 
page, the Collings Foundation 
reiterates its “thoughts and 
prayers” are with those killed 
and injured in the crash and 
says it “remains fully cooper-
ative” with officials working 
to determine the cause.

The B-17 “Nine-O-Nine” 
crashed as its pilots were 
trying to return to Bradley, 
shortly after taking off for a 
brief flight with 10 passengers 
and three crew on board. The 
National Transportation Safety 
Board has not yet released 
its preliminary findings and a 
full report on the crash is not 
expected for 12 to 18 months.

“The mission of the Col-
lings Foundation remains 
steadfast in the goal of making 
history come alive as we have 
for over 30 years,” executive 
director Rob Collings wrote. 
The foundation has touched 
the lives of millions through 
visits to communities around 
the nation and its Living 
History Flight Experiences, 
Collings wrote. “In the past 
week we have received many 
stories of how powerful and 
life-changing the tour has 
been for families and as we 
move forward, and we expect 
there are thousands more who 
have been touched by the 
Wings of Freedom tour.”

Federal agencies will be 

reviewing Collings Living 
History Flight Experiences 
and those of other operators 
of historic aircraft, Collings 
writes, and he asked that sup-
porters contact federal regu-
lators to voice support.

“As these reviews take 
place, we feel it is import-
ant for the voices of those 
impacted by the Wings of 
Freedom tour over the years 
to be heard,” Collings writes. 
“We need to let federal agen-
cies know that the (Living 
History Flight Experience) 
program is important to you 
and other American citizens 
as an educational tool.” The 
appeal provides a link for sup-
porters to leave comments on 
its application to the FAA.

The foundation has sus-
pended its Wings of Freedom 
tour for the remainder of the 
year and the aircraft have 
returned to the Collings 
winter maintenance base in 
Florida. The organization 
continues to have strong 
support in the historic avia-
tion community. Thousands 
have voiced their support for 
Collings and expressed their 
hope that flights will resume.

In an Aug. 22 letter to the 
FAA Deputy Administrator 
Daniel K. Elwell, Collings 
asked that the organization’s 
rule exemption that allows 
it to carry passengers for 
compensation be extended to 
March 2020. The foundation 
has been operating under the 
exemption since 1997.

U.S. Sen. Richard Blumen-
thal has questioned the FAA 
over the exemptions. He was 
not available for comment 
Wednesday.

The request from Collings, 
filed before the B-17 crashed, 
also applies to nine other his-
toric aircraft the organization 
owns and operates.

Distributed by Tribune Content Agency.

and firefighters arrived on 
scene, the car was fully 
involved.

“We recommend always 
having a fire extinguisher 
nearby when working on a 
vehicle,” Scrivener said.

Firefighters extended one 
initial hose line toward the 
vehicle and toward the inte-
rior garage to cool it down, 
according to Scrivener.

A second line was stretched 
for backup and a hydrant 

water source was established, 
Scrivener said.

The fire slightly extended 
into the garage, but firefight-
ers were able to restrict dam-
age to a few boards, accord-
ing to Theriault.

Scrivener said there was a 
second car inside the garage 
that did not sustain any dam-
age.

No injuries occurred during 
the fire.

The fire was knocked 
down at 12:56 p.m., accord-
ing to Scrivener. The incident 

was declared under control at 
1:15 p.m.

The scene was turned over  
to the Windham Fire Marsh-
al’s Office for investigation.

Scrivener said several off- 
duty Willimantic firefighters 
were called to respond, both 
at the scene of the fire and at 
a simultaneous medical call.

“Capt. Theriault and his 
crew did a fantastic job,” 
Scrivener said. “They were 
very efficient and skilled at 
what they did yesterday.”

Theriault said the Mans-

field and Columbia fire de-
partments also responded. 

Scrivener said the Univ-
ersity of Connecticut’s Rapid
Intervention Team was called 
to the scene and then can-
celled en route.

A Windham Community
Memorial Hospital paramed-
ic also responded to the 
scene.

Windham Water Works
checked the hydrants after 
use.

Follow Claire Galvin on
Twitter - @CGalvinTC.

Some schools have said 
they will stop accepting 
money from the Sacklers, 
including Yale University, 
Cornell University and 
the California Institute of 
Technology. Brown and the 
University of Washington 
have said they have no plans 
to accept gifts for the fore-
seeable future.

Brown spokesman Brian 
Clark said Monday that’s the 
most the school can do “con-
sidering that we cannot pre-
sume to speak to what future 
generations might do.”

Enright said UConn may 
consider accepting a future 
gift if it was for addiction 

research or education, or an 
equally good cause.

Other schools declined this 
week to say how they would 
handle any future proposals. 

A statement from McGill 
University in Montreal on 
Tuesday said the last dona-
tion was received in 2016. 
“Since then, there has been 
no further discussion from 
our end,” spokeswoman 
Cynthia Lee said.

McGill accepted about $3.2 
million from 2014 through 
2016, according to the AP 
review. 

The largest recipients 
since 2013 were Rockefeller 
University, with $11 million, 
and the University of Sussex 
in England, with about $10 

million. 
The University of Sussex 

has said the school actual-
ly received about $4 million 
over the past decade, while 
another pledge “was not pro-
gressed.”

Some of the donations 
arrived before recent law-
suits blaming Purdue Pharma 
for worsening the opioid cri-
sis, but at least nine schools 
accepted gifts in 2018 or 
later, when states and coun-
ties across the country began 
holding the Sacklers account-
able for Purdue’s actions.

Major beneficiaries of 
Sackler foundations also 
included the University 
of Oxford in England and 
Columbia University in New 

York. 
In total, at least two dozen 

universities have received
gifts from the foundations
since 2013, the records show.

Tel Aviv University, which 
did not respond to earlier
requests for comment, said
Tuesday that it considers 
donations on an individual
basis and will apply the same
policy to Sackler donations,
“if and when offered.”

Speaking at a 2013 event
recognizing the Sacklers, Tel
Aviv University’s president
said the family is “nothing
short of a brand name” on
campus and that “practically
every step you take” leads to
a unit supported with Sackler
funding.

18 name — with members 
from both fire departments 
and unaffiliated members.

“There is no requirement 
for volunteers of Station 18 
to be members of either fire 
department, and members of 
CVFA and NCVFD are not 
required to be members of 
Station 18,”  Pacholski wrote 
in an email to the Chronicle.

This concept of consoli-
dating the two fire depart-
ments to work as one under 
the Town of Coventry has 
been in discussion for sev-
eral years — about 15 to 20, 
according to Pacholski.

During that time, there 
have been three independent 
studies done to help deter-

mine if a merger of some 
type between the departments 
would benefit the town.

Through this merger, the 
hopes are to improve recruit-
ment and retention, increase 
public education and gain 
cost savings through con-
solidating budget line items, 
according to town officials.

“They’re talking about 
how and when to start a 
more aggressive, outward 
recruitment, but they want to 
build something that people 
will join first,” Councilman 
Jonathan Hand said Monday.

The fire transition com-
mittee assembled in October 
2018 to help facilitate con-
versations between both fire 
departments and the town 

along a plan to implement 
the merger.

On Aug. 5, the committee 
updated its analysis of the 
current environment of both 
fire department services, list-
ing what was found to be 
harmful and helpful.

That update also includ-
ed a draft layout or map of 
the organizational structure 
a merged department would 
use to operate under the town, 
which the NCVFD recently 
agreed to move forward with.

“As part of our charge from 
the town council, we intend 
to provide the overall struc-
ture of a merged department 
near the end of this year,” 
Pacholski said. “If accepted 
by the town council, we then 

need to determine a plan to
implement the recommended
changes.”

Once that happens, he said
the fire departments would
both need to vote to tran-
sition services to the new
structure/department.  

If all goes smoothly, 
Pacholski said the com-
mittee’s goal is to have
the transition completed in
December 2020.

“This date coincides with
the end date of NCVFD’s cur-
rent contract with the town
and an end date to a contrac-
tual extension that CVFA and
the town are working on com-
pleting now,” Pacholski said.

Follow Lisa Massicotte on 
Twitter - @LMassicotteTC.

Fire dept. merger moves forward
Continued from Page 1

Car, garage fire knocked down in Willimantic
Continued from Page 1

Continued from Page 1

UConn to redirect opioid maker’s donations

become an annual event.
Wiley’s mother, Corrinna 

Martin, spoke to tournament 
attendants about her daugh-
ter, her personal struggles 
since her death and ways to 
prevent domestic violence.

Martin said events like 
these take the sting away 
from her daughter’s death.

“We need events like this,” 
Martin said. “To be able to 
have such an outpouring of 
support speaks volumes to 
where we are as a society.”

Martin said proactive work 
can have a notable impact 
on preventing and reducing 
domestic violence.

She is working to introduce 
domestic violence legisla-
tion, specifically the creation 
of a violent offender registry.

Meanwhile, between rounds  
of the tournament, Eastern’s 
Fashion Forward Club held 
a fashion show in Wiley’s 
honor. 

Wiley loved fashion and 
was known for her keen fash-
ion sense.

The club showed outfits 
featuring shades of purple — 
the color of royalty, but also 
the color associated with the 
domestic violence cause.

On the catwalk, models 
danced to female empower-
ment songs like Beyoncé’s 
“Run the World (Girls)” and 
“Flawless,” Aretha Franklin’s 
“Respect” and Alicia Key’s 
“Girl on Fire.”

Organizer and professor 
Brenda Westberry said this 
event drew support from 

members inside and outside 
the Eastern community.

Others involved with 
Wiley’s case and domestic 
violence prevention in gener-
al attended, such as prosecu-
tor Ann Lawlor, Willimantic 
Police Chief Roberto Rosado 

and Windham County State’s 
Attorney Anne Mahoney.

State Rep. Robyn Porter, 
D- New Haven, also spoke at 
the start of the event.

Several Eastern, local 
and regional organizations 
that work on domestic vio-

lence had tables at the event,
including the Sexual Assault 
Crisis Center of Eastern 
Connecticut and the United
Services Domestic Violence
Program.

Students participated in 
raffles, giveaways and games
centered around domestic 
violence prevention.

Finally, students could
have their hair, makeup or
nails done, another of Wiley’s
favorite past times.

“Everybody here is relaxed
and engaged and talking and
that’s what we want to do,”
Mahoney said. “We have the
messages now, we just need
people to be able to grasp
them.”

Follow Claire Galvin on
Twitter - @CGalvinTC.

ECSU holds domestic violence event 
Continued from Page 1

Above, Alyssiah Wiley’s family enjoys the fashion show, below, put on by Eastern Connecticut 
State University’s Fashion Forward club in honor of the murdered student on Wednesday.  
Pictured are Alyssiah’s aunt Shayla Streater, cousins Amayah Smith , 7, and Auriyah Ben-
yehudah, 12, mother Corrinna Martin and stepfather John Rich. Rebecca Ingoglia | For the Chronicle
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